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Minutes
Monday, October 4, 2021
10:00 a.m.

Zoom Link and Registration: October 4, 2021 RAAC/STHL Meeting - Zoom
Call-in number: 1-312-626-6799, Meeting ID: 81990539616

RAAC Members in Attendance:
Walter LaRoque, Chairman (Lenoir County)
Sandra Crane (Onslow County)
Darrell Grubbs (Duplin County)
Donna Grubbs (Duplin County)

RAAC Members in Attendance by zoom:
Victor Heinrich (Carteret County)
Jerol Bryant (Jones County)
Elliot Ashburn (Greene County)
Jean Garner (Greene County)
Debra Tyson (Lenoir County)
Ann Holton (Pamlico County)
Pat Prescott (Pamlico County)
Jimmie Ford (Wayne County)



ECCAAA Staff in Attendance:
Heather O’Connor, AAA Director
January Brown, Lead Aging Programs Consultant
Kim Baker, Aging Programs Consultant
Angela Pridgen, Lead Regional Ombudsman
Colby Smith, Regional Ombudsman


ECCAA Staff in Attendance by Zoom:

1. Call to Order and Welcome– Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Chairman LaRoque called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m. Quorum was not met until 11:00 am . Mr. Ford gave the invocation. Mr. Grubbs led the group with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
2. Adopt Agenda - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
3. Approval of Minutes – July 12, 2021, minutes (see attached) - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
.


4. Director’s Report – Heather O’Connor, AAA Director
a) Funding overview – AAA Director O'Connor handed out funding overview sheets (see attached) that described all the current funding and shared the images on the screen for those on zoom. Director O'Connor presented a breakdown of all currently known funding, including regular Older Americans' Act Funding and COVID relief funding. She described how each county's allocation of the OAA funding is determined at the state level using the funding formula, which is mainly based on several factors, including census data. The second funding sheet presented detailed each funding source by the program at the top and the individual county allocations at the bottom. Director O'Connor noted that when it comes to the Home and Community Care Block Grant (HCCBG), the County Aging Planning Board's role is to make recommendations to their County Board of Commissioner'sCommissioners on annual HCCBG program allocations for their respective county. On the third page, Director O'Connor presented the Families First Relief Funding. Director O'Connor stated that Families First was only to be used on nutrition programs and was distributed to the county's using the state funding formula in the same manner regular Older American Act funding is allocated. Page four of the funding packet detailed CARES Act funding allocations per program and county. Director O'Connor stated that many counties used this funding to purchase freezers or automatic doors to prepare for future emergencies. Since September, both Families First and CAREs funding has ended, and any unspent funds have been returned to the state. Director O'Connor continued the presentation with the next page detailing COVID-19 vaccine funding. She informed the RAAC that the AAA is partnering with county health departments to utilize this funding appropriately. Following this, Director began discussing the HDC5 Supplemental Nutrition Funds, which will be good through September of 2022. Director O'Connor stated that the AAA would utilize this funding to provide food vouchers for older adults or caregivers to purchase groceries. The individual would do the grocery shopping, then submit the receipt to the AAA's temporary hire specifically for this program, and reimburse the client for all allowable purchases up to $200. Mrs. Ann Holton posed a question regarding concern for fraud and abuse of the program. Director O'Connor described that there would be verification tools and preventative measures that reduce the occurrence of fraud. She stated that the Lead Consultant Brown would be doing the monitoring for the funds. Lastly, Director O'Connor discussed the American Rescue Act, an upcoming funding source distributed to counties. The AAA is currently waiting for the administration letter from the state regarding ARPA funding before discussing with providers to give clear instructions on the utilization. The counties will decide how they want to utilize ARPA funding; however, the funding will not go before their Aging Planning Boards, and the AAA will administer expenditure oversight.
b) Monitoring for FY 21-22 – AAA Director O’Connor stated monitoring officially began in September; however, sudden changes coming from NC DAAS created new requirements requiring AAA to monitor each funding source independently. If one program is funded through 4 sources, that one program must be monitored four times. This change, as well as relief funding monitoring, has slowed the progress. However, COVID relief funding monitoring has been completed, and staff will begin regular monitoring once all the upcoming guideline changes from NC DAAS have been released.    
c. RAAC by-law review – AAA Director O’Connor gave everyone a copy of the edited and updated by-laws and asked if further corrections were needed. AAA Director O’Connor also distributed printouts of the RAAC guidelines pulled from NC DAAS and discussed some changes to the by-laws based on the regulations set forth within those guidelines. All changes made in the by-laws were highlighted in yellow for review. In addition to the changes AAA staff suggested, members also proposed to change the wording on page 3, article 3, section 1, 4th sentence to read more fluently. A discussion was had regarding public notice of RAAC meetings since it was a public meeting. While the RAAC meetings are announced and posted on the ECCOG website, Heather stated she would clarify with the state if further outreach efforts were needed to notify the public (i.e., announcing in the newspaper).    In a continuation of the by-laws discussion, Director O’Connor asked all the members to submit to her their start date on RAAC and their end date so AAA staff may put their files together and update records. 
5. Staff Reports – ECC AAA Staff
a) Ombudsman – Ombudsman Colby Smith stated facilities are still facing COVID clusters and outbreaks, which presents challenges to ombudsmen as they try to do facility visits. Ombudsman Smith detailed each facility having a COVID issue by county (see below).
· Carteret: Crystal Bluff, Pruitt, Sealevel, and Carteret Landing
· Craven: Croatan Village, Bayview, Riverpoint Crest, Cherry Point Bay,
· Duplin: Autumn Village, Dayspring, Wallace Garden, Wellington Park, Kenansville Health and Rehab.
· Greene and Jones: No known cases in facilities. 
· Lenoir County: Veterans Home, Harmony Hall, Signature Healthcare, Village of Kinston 
· Onslow: Premier Nursing and Rehab
· Pamlico: Grantsville Nursing and Rehab
· Wayne: Willow creek, Countryside Village, and O’Berry Medical Center
 
COVID continues to be the biggest problem facing the ombudsmen. Ombudsman Smith now works with Lenoir, Wayne, and Duplin, with Ombudsman Angela Pridgen overseeing the remaining counties.  Ombudsmen are still distributing isolation bags with goodies and puzzles. These bags remind residents that the people are still here for them even if they cannot visit.  Ombudsman Angela Pridgen stated they had completed 321 AGI's, including facility visits and training with facilities and volunteers. The ombudsmen have received 57 complaints, with a total of 36 cases. Most complaints are related to discharge issues and medication issues. The second most prevalent complaint dealt with visitation issues which didn't come as a surprise considering the ongoing COVID problems. The third most received complaint was inadequate staffing. 

Ombudsman Pridgen gave an update on visitation issues and the impacts the isolation during 2020 had on residents. Ombudsman Pridgen stated that in 2020 when there was no visitation allowed, ombudsmen received devastating reports of weight loss, loss of mobility, pressure ulcers, hygiene issues, depression in residents, and residents becoming unresponsive, especially those with dementia. As a result, the state and federal governments have pushed to ensure visitations continue regardless of emergency declarations. Several pieces of legislation are currently in the works, including House Bill 351, known as Clifford’s Law, which establishes visitation protocols for healthcare agencies. HB 351 ensures each resident has one designated visitor allowed to visit despite any pandemic we may be experiencing. Additionally, senate bill 191, No Patient Left Alone Act, authorizes mandatory visitation rights for long-term care facilities and ensures residents are allowed visitors to the law's fullest extent, including a $500 penalty for violations. Another vital piece of legislation coming through the pipeline is HR 3733, Essential Caregivers Act of 2021, which permits residents to select two caregivers to provide daily living assistance, emotional support, and companionship during an emergency.   

Before COVID, ombudsmen saw that loved ones visited daily and even provided care such as baths. Unfortunately, the pandemic put an abrupt end to those visits, which strained the already short-handed staff.

Lastly, Ombudsman Pridgen shared that the Administration of Community Living (ACL) has increased the training hours of the volunteers for the ombudsmen program and paid ombudsmen training. The new initial training requires 36 hours as opposed to the 15 hours that were previously needed. Additionally, volunteers were only required to complete 10 hours of continual training annually, increasing to 18 hours annually with the update. 

To manage such an increased training load, the State has agreed to help by doing online modules, which will reduce travel time and in-person classroom training time. All current volunteers are grandfathered in and do not require 36 hours. 

It was noted that the ombudsmen are significantly down in volunteers following COVID and asked RAAC members to spread the word in their counties. 

b) Family Caregiver – Lead Aging Programs Consultant January Brown reiterated Director O’ConnorsO’Connor’s previous statement that the AAA is doing direct FCSP services for Craven and Carteret counties for respite vouchers. In Carteret, the senior center is doing limited, supplemental FCSP while AAA provides the vouchers. In Craven, AAA is doing the respite vouchers and using a small fund for caregiver assistive technology devices lending library. As a result of COVID, caregiver workshops have been pushed back to the spring. However, virtual programs continue. 

Region Crisis Intervention Training (CIT) is running full force, with many first responder agencies requesting the training. The training includes Dementia Live for a hands-on approach and the caregiver crisis response, older adult crisis response, and dementia crisis response.  

As a part of the four-year plan, the technology lending library continues to grow. Currently, Lead Consultant Brown is working on placing a lending library in Wayne County and another in Onslow County with the intent that the surrounding counties may share. As a part of the technology initiative, two interactive projectors, known as Obie’s, have been purchased. The projectors will provide older adults in Wayne County Senior Center and Onslow County Senior Center the opportunity to pilot the program to see how effective Obie’s are in Senior Centers. Obie’s project various games and screens onto the tabletop or on the floor in front of a person where they can play games such as shuffleboard, checkers, or even soccer. Many games are evidence-based and have positive outcomes for those with cognitive impairment and older adults with mobility impairments. 

The Dementia Friendly Initiative is expanding significantly as we bring Carolina East onboard. Carolina East will be training all 2800 of their employees in the Dementia Friendly initiatives. Additionally, AAA staff are focusing on building caregiver care boxes containing busy items and other comfort items when they wait in the emergency room with their loved ones before admission. Volunteers are being trained to sit with the care recipient during hospital visits so caregivers can take breaks. 

AAA collaborates with the City of New Bern to pilot the Project Lifesaver, which provides GPS tracking bracelets for those with dementia.  The police department will have access to the GPS location of those bracelets. If the person with dementia has wandered off, the police department will utilize this technology to safely locate and return the individual. AAA staff are looking into grant opportunities for police departments to assist with funding the program. 

Lead Consultant Brown announced several upcoming FCSP events, including:
· October 7th, 2021 - ECC will be the lead agency for the AARP of NC virtual presentation for caregivers.  
· Entire month of October – National Senior Bully Prevention Month


Touching on the emergency preparedness for caregiver’s project, Lead Consultant Brown is assembling 400 emergency preparedness duffel bags to be kept in their vehicles. These bags will be distributed throughout the region in November. 

Reporting on Local Contact Agency program (LCA) – When an individual wants to transition from a facility back into the community, there are a few questions that, if answered yes, will trigger a referral and send it to AAA. COVID has increased the incidences of LCA referrals, and AAA staff are working hard to meet the demand. 

Lead Consultant Brown explained that Project Care is a state program managed by their project consultants.  AAA does not administer any part of the Project Care program. The lead Consultant distributed a handout that explained the program and provided the contact information for the state’s project consultant assigned to the area.  Lead Consultant Brown stated she was working closely with the state’s project consultant to ensure no duplicate clients are receiving both FCSP vouchers and Project Care vouchers. 

c) HCCBG – AAA Director O’Connor stated that the funding overview covered all the updates for HCCBG, and there were no further updates. Director O’Connor reiterated the Aging Board’s primary focus for HCCBG right now. 

d) Title III-D  Evidence-Based Health Promotion – As a result of COVID, there have been minimal III-D operations; thus, there is not much to report. 
.
6. County Comments - RAAC Members
a) Carteret – Mr. Heinrich, the Senior Center, is back to “normal.” The vaccinated do not have to wear a mask;, unvaccinated do.  However, they are not verifying vaccines. The senior center will be hosting a fashion show on October 13th and a Halloween event at the end of the month.  SHIIP open enrollment is coming up, and it is always a big event. The senior center is beginning a gardening program. Last month, Carteret had an aging planning board meeting and primarily focused on HCCBG. 
b) Craven – no report
c) Duplin – Mr. Grubbs stated the senior center celebrated many birthdays, including one senior who turned 100 and another who turned 102. Arthritis exercise classes continue, and we hope to go to remote sites to do some classes. Last week, the Senior Center had a health fair that included flu and COVID shots, blood pressure, and cholesterol levels. Nutrition sites are all open, but the number of daily attendanceattendances remain low while home-delivered meals have increased.  
d) Greene – Mr. Ashburn stated the senior center had a Senior Center Month Special Event, which included a 70’s theme dance and social. They hosted a shred-a-thon, hosted fall prevention programs/screening, and took a trip to the spice bouquet.  Bingo-cise and Arthritis exercises continue, and planned events such as flu shot clinics and the Walk to Defeat Dementia partnership with Duplin, Green, and Wayne counties.  
e) Jones – Mr. Bryant reported for Jones County Senior Center, stating they had just reopened from closure due to a COVID outbreak. 
f) Lenoir – Mr. LaRoque stated in Lenoir County, all senior center sites are open. On August 27th, they celebrated National Senior Citizens Day with a lemonade day and a Women vs. Men cornhole tournament (women won!). Partnering with parks and recreation, they took a trip to the Smithfield outlets. Several other activities were hosted, including a presentation from Home Health and Hospice on falls prevention and a candle-making class. The line dancers were set to perform on center stage aat the Lenoir County fair this week. Additionally, the line dancers will perform in the senior games, which are virtual this year. As such, the Director will be hosting a viewing party for seniors to watch their friends compete online. Spirit week is on the week of Halloween, including pajama day, and 80’s day, and more. November 12th, there is a group trip to some of the theater dramas in Raleigh in partnership with Kinston Parks and Recreation. Lastly, there will be a Thanksgiving potluck on November 27th, 2021. Lenoir also celebrated a centennial birthday this quarter as well. 
g) Onslow – No Report other than looking for new facilities.
h) Pamlico – Mrs. Pat Prescott reported that Home Delivered Meal continues to be significant. Mask compliance at the senior center has been a struggle, but they are keeping it up. The senior center is looking for new instructors as they lost their previous ones. 
i) Wayne – The Wayne County Fair is currently underway. Mr. Ford stated that the senior center had started a book club, the Drums Alive program, and an ice cream social. The Senior Center is collaborating to assist with contact tracing. The senior center has renamed its newsletter to “Wiser Wayne Beat.” One of the most significant concerns the senior center has is transportation due to the lack of drivers. 

7. Additional Comments/Concerns
Lead Aging Program Consultant announced that meeting would be held on the 2nd Monday of the 1st month of every quarter. 

8. Meeting Calendar Dates:
a) January 10th, 2022
b) April 11th, 2022

9. Adjourn – Mr. LaRoque adjourned the meeting
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